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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 21, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Waldo proposing moving Item E of “Mayor/Council Matters” after “Oral Communications No. 1.”

Mayor Bologoff said he wanted to add Item C under “Oath of Office & Proclamations,” thanking the staff for its work on the specific plan.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OATH OF OFFICE AND PROCLAMATION


A.
Swear in reappointed Planning Commissioners Haji Jameel and Cliff Lentz

City Clerk Schroeder suggested deferring this item until Haji Jameel and Cliff Lentz were present.


B.
Recognizing Kathy Wall for her service on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation honoring Kathy Wall for her dedicated service on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.  He thanked her and wished her well.

Ms. Wall encouraged other citizens to volunteer to serve on City commissions.

CM Richardson commented that Ms. Wall had an excellent singing voice as well.


C.
Thanking staff for work on the Baylands Specific Plan

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation acknowledging the staff’s hard work on reviewing the Baylands Specific Plan and arranging for public participation throughout the process.

City Manager Holstine thanked the Council for the recognition.  He reminded everyone that the first scoping session for the Baylands EIR is scheduled for Thursday, March 2, at the Community Center at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Holstine said the City’s Website will post copies of the Specific Plan on February 23, and additional copies will be available at City Hall and the Library.  He stated that a mailer will be sent to the people in the community giving a general description of the project and what is being proposed, as well as outlining the beginnings of the public participation process.  Mr. Holstine invited anyone with questions to contact the staff for further information.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS (Out of Order)


E.
Consider termination of one Planning Commissioner and appointment of a replacement

CM Conway said he requested consideration of this item.  He expressed regret and apologized for having to air these matters in public.  He noted there was a recent newspaper article commenting on this issue.  He asked the City Attorney to comment on the process and explain the Brown Act requirements regarding open meetings.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the Brown Act allows closed sessions to review performance of City employees, but appointed officials are not employees, so any discussions of termination need to be held at a public meeting, just as appointment decisions are made in public.  He added that this is the reason this specific item appeared on a regular City Council meeting agenda.

Mr. Toppel clarified that all commissioners serve at the pleasure of the Council and can be appointed or removed at the Council’s discretion by a majority vote.

Mayor Bologoff welcomed direction from Mr. Toppel.  Mr. Toppel suggested having CM Conway articulate his concerns, and then the Council can decide whether to view a video or review certain documents.  He noted the matter can be continued to a future meeting if necessary.

Mr. Toppel emphasized that this was a matter solely for decision by the City Council, and did not require a public hearing or appeal process. 

Mayor Bologoff invited CM Conway to present his information.  CM Conway clarified that his remarks were not intended as a personal attack on Brad Kerwin, but only with respect to his performance as a Planning Commissioner.  CM Conway distributed written excerpts from Planning Commission meeting records, Luminary articles, and a letter from Mr. Kerwin.

CM Conway noted that when the Planning Commission approved a 30-unit condo project on November 13, 2003, the City Council appealed the decision and took a closer look.  A number of public meetings were held, at which Mr. Kerwin expressed his personal displeasure with the Council’s appeal.  When the Council looked at the project and ordered a peer review of certain geotechnical issues, the consultants found serious problems with the original reports.  The City hired its own geotechnical consultants, who identified significant problems with landslides.  

CM Conway said that in April of 2005, a Luminary article written by Mr. Kerwin criticized the City for problems with a hotel at Sierra Point.  CM Conway noted the City Council subsidizes the Chamber of Commerce with an annual contribution of $20,000.  He stated that another article critical of the City’s handling of the Ng project appeared in the June 2005 issue of the Luminary.  CM Conway noted Mr. Kerwin submitted a letter to the City Council in July of 2005 expressing his opinion that the City was improperly extorting concessions from the developer.  The article referred to contacts between the applicant’s attorney and a Planning Commissioner, and CM Conway questioned why the matter had not been referred to the City Council or City Attorney.  He expressed his opinion that Mr. Kerwin was going too far in his accusations.

CM Conway reviewed excerpts from Planning Commission meeting minutes in which Commissioner Kerwin publicly criticized the staff for errors and inconsistent interpretations of City ordinances.  He disputed the accuracy of some of the remarks made by Mr. Kerwin at the meeting.

CM Conway offered to show video excerpts of a specific meeting, and Councilmembers viewed the recording.  

CM Conway recommended removing Mr. Kerwin from the Planning Commission to put an end to his behavior.

CM Waldo said he appreciated and understood CM Conway’s concerns.  He noted Brad Kerwin has served the City for many years in many capacities, including four years on the City Council, a year as mayor, and several years on the Planning Commission.  CM Waldo stated that when he learned that this matter was on the agenda, he listened to the entire Planning Commission meeting for himself and came away with a different impression.  He said his impression was that the individuals on the Planning Commission were working well together, although there were different approaches and candid expressions of opinions.  He observed that the excerpt chosen by CM Conway does not show evidence of a counterproductive or personal motive on Mr. Kerwin’s part.  CM Waldo expressed his opinion that the Council should acknowledge Mr. Kerwin’s prior service to the City and allow him to remain on the Commission.

CM Waldo commented that it is not improper or unreasonable for an applicant’s attorney to call any appointed or elected official if that person had useful information.  He conceded that certain choices of words, like “extortion,” may have been unfortunate on Mr. Kerwin’s part.  He said that if he had been in that position, he would have asked that the remark to be deleted.

CM Waldo commended Mr. Kerwin for his ability to express his opinions forthrightly and honestly, a valued attribute for a City commissioner.  He objected to giving anyone the impression they were not free to speak out on certain matters for fear of offending a Councilmember.  He added that Brisbane is much better served to allow free and open discussion on all issues.

CM Barnes agreed with CM Waldo.  He stated that he read the Luminary articles when they first appeared and did not perceive them as shots at the City.  He observed that one was obviously a signed opinion piece.  He said he did not feel attacked by Mr. Kerwin’s articles or his July letter to the City Council.  CM Barnes commented that he served with Mr. Kerwin in the past, and although they sometimes disagreed, he always appreciated Kerwin’s frank opinions.

CM Richardson commented that she was uncomfortable with this situation.  She said the City was blessed to have Mr. Kerwin as a resident and a volunteer.  She noted Mr. Kerwin knows the code, understands his responsibilities, and is passionate about what he believes.  CM Richardson acknowledged that she was one of the Councilmembers who supported reconsideration of the Ng project, and she had a lengthy phone call with Mr. Kerwin at that time.  She added that she was absolutely offended by Mr. Kerwin’s letter last July and wished he had not put those thoughts to writing.  She questioned whether Mr. Kerwin had lost his sense of perspective because of his strong passion.

CM Richardson observed that it was unfortunate Mr. Kerwin had not voluntarily resigned.  She said she would support a motion for his removal.

Mayor Bologoff expressed his regret at this public airing of this matter.  He said the Council heard rumors in January that Mr. Kerwin would be leaving his position soon, but that did not happen.

Mayor Bologoff offered Mr. Kerwin an opportunity to present his case and rebut some of the comments made by Councilmembers. 

Brad Kerwin, Planning Commissioner, read some prepared remarks explaining his intentions.  He described his background, his attributes and skills, his personal philosophy, and his preferred methods of interacting with others and dealing with critical issues.  He objected to CM Conway’s attempt to remove him from the Planning Commission for expressing his opinions.  He clarified the accuracy of remarks he made at Planning Commission meetings.

Mr. Kerwin reviewed and explained the history of the Ng project.  He described the process through which the Ng project was eventually approved.  He clarified his contacts with the applicant and his attorney.  Mr. Kerwin explained that his intent in criticizing the City was to voice his objections to what he perceived as unethical and unfair behavior, and to protect the City from unnecessary litigation.

Mr. Kerwin commented that CM Conway had unfairly accused him, judged him, and put the matter on the agenda before he ever made a “courtesy call” to inform him of the matter.  He pointed out a better way to have addressed CM Conway’s concerns would have been a face-to-face discussion.

Mr. Kerwin acknowledged the City Council’s discretion to remove an appointed official from office without cause.  He observed that in this situation, a false charge was levied against him, and a Councilmember took an unprecedented step of calling for his removal without clear evidence of gross malfeasance.  He questioned CM Conway’s political motives for initiating these phony allegations.

Mr. Kerwin cautioned that suppressing free speech will turn City commissioners into meek lackeys who are afraid to express their opinions.  He advocated working instead for more open government and honest debate.

Mr. Kerwin thanked the City Council for giving him the opportunity to serve on the Planning Commission.  He expressed his appreciation for other commissioners’ ability to cooperate and work toward a consensus, respecting differences of opinion without holding grudges.  

Mr. Kerwin introduced his wife, Ingrid, and thanked her for her love and support.  He said he was ashamed the City Council would allow him to end a 43-year career falsely accused of wrongdoing.  He added that he was disappointed that the city he loved, served, and protected for 30 years would entertain such a slanderous charge.  

Mr. Kerwin said he would have left voluntarily if anyone had ever asked.  He read some poetry he wrote years ago, and expressed his deep feelings for Brisbane.

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from members of the public.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, commented that he felt it was inappropriate for an appointed or elected official to be using terms like “extortion” in referring to City processes.  He noted Mr. Kerwin was removed from the city manager position years ago, and has earned income since then from providing various financial services to the City.  He recommended that the Council look into possible conflicts of interest.

Linda Salmon disputed Mr. Kerwin’s claim that Brisbane had “saved San Bruno Mountain” in the years he was city manager, noting he was actually on the opposite side.

Cliff Lentz, Planning Commissioner, spoke positively about his experiences with Mr. Kerwin on the Planning Commission.  He noted Mr. Kerwin has brought valuable attributes to the Commission’s discussions, and issues are usually resolved by deliberation and consensus.  He expressed his appreciation to Mr. Kerwin for his contributions.

George Hawawini, Planning Commissioner, expressed support for Mr. Kerwin and commended him for his faithful service on the Planning Commission.  He urged the City Council to consider its decision carefully.

Mayor Bologoff reported that he had received a couple phone calls in support of Mr. Kerwin.

Kathy Wall objected to removing Mr. Kerwin for using the term “extortion,” noting it is commonly used in discussions about exactions from developers.  She noted Mr. Kerwin should be recognized for his long and diligent service, and expressed her discomfort about addressing this matter in a public forum.  Ms. Wall added that one of the reasons she quit the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission was because the City Council does not seem to take its commissioners seriously.

CM Conway said he did not want to address Mr. Kerwin’s defenses.  He urged the City Council to do the right thing and remove him from the Planning Commission.  He noted the timing is right now for appointing a new person.

CM Waldo stated that he had heard nothing to change his opinion of Mr. Kerwin’s character or contributions to the City of Brisbane.  He opposed removing him from the Commission.

CM Barnes commented that he did not see a good reason to remove Mr. Kerwin.

CM Conway predicted that if Mr. Kerwin stays, the criticism will continue and get worse.

CM Richardson suggested that Mr. Kerwin resign.  CM Waldo said he would prefer to vote on the issue.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to remove Mr. Kerwin from the Planning Commission.  The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Barnes and CM Waldo opposed).

At 8:50 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

A.
Swear in reappointed Planning Commissioners Haji Jameel and Cliff Lentz (Continued)

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to Cliff Lentz.  Councilmembers applauded and congratulated Mr. Lentz on his reappointment to the Planning Commission.

Mayor Bologoff noted Haji Jameel would be sworn in later at the City Clerk’s office.

CM Conway proposed appointing a replacement.  CM Waldo recommended going forward with the public hearing and deferring the appointment of a replacement to the next meeting.

CM Conway noted the City Council will be meeting jointly with the Planning Commission on March 2, so it would be helpful to have someone on board by then.  CM Waldo recommended opening the position to new applicants.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to continue the matter to the next meeting.

Mayor Bologoff disagreed and expressed opposition to reopening the process.  He noted the Council already interviewed another qualified candidate.

The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Richardson, and Mayor Bologoff opposed).

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by Mayor Bologoff, to appoint Teresa Maturro to the Planning Commission.

CM Barnes said he considered Ms. Maturro highly qualified but agreed with CM Waldo that the new vacancy should be open to everyone.  He clarified that his concerns were strictly procedural.  CM Conway supported having an open process.

CM Richardson withdrew her motion.

City Manager Holstine advised that the application and selection process will take about a month.  He said the staff will recommend setting an interview date at the next meeting.

Mayor Bologoff noted the City Council already interviewed and identified a qualified candidate.  CM Richardson observed that the Planning Commission vacancy was announced twice.  She questioned whether delaying the process for another month would be productive.

CM Barnes recalled that he went through the Planning Commission application process two or three times, and it was not a major problem.  He said he understood the importance of having an open process.  CM Conway agreed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to reopen the application process as proposed.  The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (Mayor Bologoff and CM Richardson opposed).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, said he had a few more comments regarding a new Public Works Department location.  He noted he has been coming to meetings for the past two years explaining the need for a new location.  Mr. Bouscal observed that Brisbane is vulnerable to wildland fires and industrial accidents, so it is critical to have personnel and equipment in a safe location.  He emphasized that his concerns were based on public safety, and he urged the City Council not to wait for a disaster to address the problem.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1279 - $394,802.20

CM Conway reported that he did not receive the attachments mentioned on Pages 3 and 4.  CM Waldo said he had the same concern.

Finance Director Schillinger apologized and said he would provide copies of the attachments.

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to the second item Page 4, and noted the department designation was omitted.  He clarified that paramedic certification was a Fire Department expense.

Mayor Bologoff noted the entry under “Community Development” on the bank statement attachment has an entry with only a numerical description.  Mr. Schillinger explained that the entry shows there was no activity for Community Development Department during that time period.

Mr. Schillinger said CM Richardson had a question about ergonomic equipment for staff desks.  He clarified that the City periodically inspects office furniture for ergonomic safety to avoid future workers’ compensation cases for carpal tunnel syndrome, back problems, and other issues.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1279.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Mayor Bologoff indicated he had corrections on Items A and B.


C.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Declaration of Restrictions for 73 San Benito Road


D.
Approve Scope of Work and Contract with the Public Research Institute of San Francisco State University for compiling and analyzing the results of the community survey to update the General Plan


E.
Approve co-sponsorship for Lions Club Crab Feed fundraiser for community service activities


F.
Approve co-sponsorship for Friends of San Bruno Mountain fundraiser to help construct the new Mission Blue Nursery Greenhouse

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve Items C, D, E, and F.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 15, 2006
On Page 5, next-to-last paragraph, last sentence, CM Conway clarified he did not recommend earmarking money to reduce water and sewer fees.

CM Richardson drew attention to Page 9, discussing availability of grant funds for sidewalks.  She suggested replacing the word “to look into that possibility” with “to look into that grant.”


Mayor Bologoff referred to Page 13, fourth paragraph, and said he did not recall suggesting using the existing building and converting the lower level of the Community Center for library space.  He clarified he advocated converting the park area into library space.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the January 15 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 17, 2006 

CM Barnes pointed out that his name was omitted from the roster on Page 1.

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to Item C at the bottom of Page 10.  He noted interviews for the Open Space and Ecology Committee will be on February 22.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the January 17 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING


ONE QUARRY ROAD - PROPOSED RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT


A.
Receive a presentation from representatives of LSA on the One Quarry Road EIR, discuss the adequacy of the EIR, and direct staff to prepare a resolution and findings certifying the adequacy of the EIR

Community Development Director Prince noted the City has been engaging in extensive public outreach efforts on the One Quarry Road project, with numerous hearings at the Planning Commission level and three technical workshops.  

Mr. Prince said two major revisions in the original project are being proposed:  switching the access roads and creating a seasonal wetlands at the mouth of Owl Canyon above the quarry entrance road.  Environmental consultants have determined that the change in secondary and primary access roads will not create additional environmental impacts, and the seasonal wetlands component will probably require some additional environment review.

Mr. Prince noted the City Council heard a presentation at the last meeting about mineral extraction.  Based on past extraction rates, expert consultants estimate that quarry operations could continue until at least 2017, and possibly indefinitely.  Mr. Prince said the dust generated by quarry operations has been the source of many citizen complaints over the years.

Mr. Panza reviewed comment letters received from citizens since the last meeting.  He said consultants from LSA and Cotton Shires were on hand to answer questions about the environmental review.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, clarified that she was not anti-development, but was concerned about proper development.  She provided a book on Spanish architecture to the Baylands development team.

Ms. Salmon showed a copy of the 1981 reclamation plan calling for a closure of quarry operations and restoration of the site by 2014.  She noted the plan talks about total restoration of natural habitat, and she read excerpts defining various steps in that process.  She pointed out that this plan includes no development at all, and that is what the people of Brisbane would prefer to see.

Ms. Salmon said restoration of the quarry wetlands areas was one of the main bargaining points in the Northeast Ridge negotiations.  She noted the new owners should respect these past promises.  Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that most people in Brisbane would probably rather put up with quarry operations until 2017 than have a residential development there.

Ms. Salmon read from her written comments expressing concerns about water resources, missing reports and documents, inadequacy of proposed geological mitigation measures, liability to the City, incomplete environmental assessments, seismic hazards and damaging earthquakes, and soil conditions at the site.  She urged the City Council and members of the public to “connect the dots” to assess the overall safety of the project.

Ms. Salmon noted the EIR does not adequately address seeps and springs at the quarry site.  She talked about the natural clear pond that used to be at the site, and pointed out the EIR incorrectly treats this water source as runoff warranting mitigation.  She expressed concern about impacts of grading on groundwater conditions, engineered fill, and runoff.  Ms. Salmon questioned the methods used in the EIR to analyze rainfall and drainage needs, and noted the proposed mitigation measures are seriously inadequate to handle the runoff potential.  She said the quarry owner is ignoring the existence of an important watershed at the quarry site.  She urged the City to restore and reclaim these water resources for the community.

Ms. Salmon noted there were plans many years ago for a development on the other side of the hill, but borings taken at that time showed that area was unbuildable.  She added she had a problem with consultants who work for both sides.  She recommended working to get the quarry closed and restoring it to its natural state.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, said he pointed out weaknesses in the EIR’s analysis of alternatives at the last meeting, and noted he wanted to respond to some of the points in the staff report.

Mr. Burr stated that the current quarry is a waste hazard and a serious health hazard because of the carcinogenic particles in the dust generated from quarry operations.  He expressed his opinion that the site is not safe for residential use.  He said he would prefer that the City work to prevent renewal of the quarry’s permit to ensure closure by 2014 or sooner.  

Mr. Burr questioned the basis for some of LSA’s mitigation assumptions, noting the underlying reports were not made available for public review.  He recommended starting over and looking at better alternatives and better mitigation measures.

Mr. Burr observed that many of the proposed mitigation measures are described only conceptually, and actual practice could prove them ineffective.  He noted there is no mitigation proposed for lagoon siltation.

Mr. Burr expressed appreciation to former Councilmember Lee Panza for his cautionary comments about residential use at the site.

Mr. Burr said California will face an enormous water storage crisis in the future as global warming causes the Sierra snowpack to melt.  He recommended that the City focus on protecting its scarce water resources, and he suggested redoing this part of the EIR.  He noted clean spring water might be an emergency source of water for the community if the Hetch Hetchy supply system ever fails.

Mr. Burr said one of the people who spoke at the last meeting was from a neighboring community, and she expressed concern about off-site impacts on the regional sewer system.  He observed that the EIR does not discuss the cumulative impacts on others.

Mr. Burr noted an EIR is supposed to look at reasonably foreseeable projects in the area.  He said a proposal for housing along the Third Street corridor has been moving forward for some time, but the EIR does not look at its impact on the local housing supply.  He recommended a cumulative analysis in this area as well.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, expressed concern about the project’s biological implications and the inadequacy of the proposed mitigation measures.  She observed that the EIR addresses future habitat restoration by assigning responsibility to the homeowners association; control of invasive species and pets is left to the CC&R’s.  She pointed out that people in homeowners association lack training and familiarity with these issues, so there needs to be a way of ensuring certain standards are enforced.

Ms. Gutekanst expressed her opinion that most people in Brisbane are not comfortable seeing this project approved and believe it is not the best use of the property.  She asked if the project can be voted down without certifying the EIR.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, emphasized the importance of patience.  She said she was willing to wait fifty more years for quarry closure if it meant residential development would not take place.  She recommended rejecting the EIR and rejecting development at that site.  She asked about the consequences of rejecting the EIR.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the City Council can reject the EIR if it identifies inadequacies, explains its reasoning, and gives the applicant an opportunity to correct the problems.

Owen Poole, applicant representative, announced that David “Sam” Johnson, owner of the quarry, had passed away the previous Thursday.  He said the family and its business partners have assured him the situation will not change the pending application.  He added that if the application is denied, quarry operations will continue.

Councilmembers expressed their sympathy for Mr. Johnson’s family.

Robert Carrillo, Daly City, stated his opinion that the EIR should be brought up to date.  He recommended that the City not allow residential or industrial development at the site and require it to be restored to its natural state.

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, conveyed his condolences to the Johnson family.  He agreed with other speakers that the EIR is inadequate.  He submitted a response to analysis of traffic impacts in the staff report.  He urged the Council to review this information and give it thoughtful consideration.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, expressed concern about the adequacy of the EIR, questioning its treatment of water resources as runoff.  He recommended adding another element to the quarry planning process to avoid both housing and industrial uses.  He noted the area surrounding the quarry is unique and sensitive, and he emphasized the need to protect this fragile environment.  Mr. Bouscal urged the owners and operators of the quarry to close down quarrying operations and consider other less harmful uses for the site.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo proposed deferring Council deliberations until the next meeting.  CM Conway said he wanted responses to some of the concerns raised by Lee Panza and members of the public about the adequacy of the EIR. 

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to continue this matter to the February 27 meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Receive update on Adopt-a-Storm-Drain program and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that after receiving funding approval from the City Council for the Adopt-a-Drain program, the staff ordered materials, delivered rakes to volunteers, and contacted the CEV’s about promoting the program at their next meeting.  He distributed copies of a proposed flyer and a waiver form for volunteers.

CM Conway suggested enlisting help from the schools if there are not enough other volunteers.

Mr. Breault said the City will promote the program again next fall before the rainy season.

Linda Salmon commented that she was forced to adopt a drain when she bought her house because of chronic flooding.  She reported that she had to install an expensive drain with a double back-flow device to correct problems resulting from the City’s drain installation in front of the house.  Ms. Salmon said she learned her neighbor was reimbursed by the City for his flooding damage, and she asked if the City could reimburse her.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded CM Barnes, to accept the report and move forward with the Adopt-a-Drain program.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider localized storm drain improvements in the vicinity of 304 Klamath and give direction to staff

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the $4,000 option.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault expressed confidence that the $4,000 option, which includes raising the driveway lip at 304 Klamath, will solve the problem.  He said the additional $10,000 required for a slot drain does not appear to be warranted.

CM Conway asked if raising the lip of the driveway will create more of an impact for low-profile cars.  Mr. Breault acknowledged that possibility for lower and longer vehicles.  He said the sidewalk and gutter were originally installed to accommodate the homeowner’s access, but the stormwater is creating a serious problem.  He added that this is not the only place in Brisbane with raised lips.

CM Conway said he would feel more comfortable with the $14,000 slot drain option.  Mr. Breault advised that either option will solve the problem.

CM Barnes commented that a similar engineering solution along Humboldt Road has worked well.

The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Conway opposed).


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-05 authorizing the issuance and sale of bonds in a principal amount not to exceed $5,000,000 to refund certain pension obligations of the City, approving the form and authorizing the execution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement, authorizing judicial validation proceedings relating to the issuance of such bonds and authorizing action related thereto
CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-05 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Discuss setting March 21, 2006 for a  Special City Council Meeting on Baylands EIR scoping

City Clerk Schroeder advised that a Friends of the Library event was already scheduled for the Community Center on March 21, and Mission Blue has a tango class.  Councilmembers indicated they were available if a location could be found.

Ms. Schroeder said she would ask the Friends of the Library to move to Mission Blue so the Council can use the Community Center.

Ms. Schroeder reminded Councilmembers that the March 2 meeting will begin at 7:45 p.m.


C.
Set date for Community Pool Solar Project dedication

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to hold the event on Saturday, March 25, beginning at 12:30 p.m.


D.
Appoint Councilmember as representative on BAWSCA

Mayor Bologoff volunteered to serve as Brisbane’s representative.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to appoint Mayor Bologoff to serve on BAWSCA.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to a closed session at 10:34 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding existing litigation; San Bruno Mountain Watch vs. City of Brisbane, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

ADJOURNMENT

At the conclusion of the closed session at 10:40 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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